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TS: My name is Terry Shoptaugh. Today is July 26, 1990. I'm
interviewing Mr. George Howe of Casselton, North Dakota, regarding
sugarbeet growing.

Mr. Howe, let's just start with some basic information, where
and when you were born and went to school.

GH: I was born June 6, 1926, in Fargo. I attended [school] from
about the time that I was about four years old. My father moved
from the farm into Fargo with the idea that he wanted the three
children, my two sisters and I, to have a better education than he
thought at that time that Casselton could provide. Anyway, I was
four years old when we moved off the farm. I attended the Fargo
school system and attended NDSU [North Dakota State University] all
of my school years.

TS: What did you major in at North Dakota State?

GH: From the time I was in high school, I intended—or because I
was the only boy—intended to come back onto the farm. So I was
taking a scientific course and majored in animal husbandry because
at the time we had a whole lot of livestock on the farm. It just
looked like that was the thing to do.

TS: Now, you say that you moved to Fargo when you were four years
old. Your father kept the farm?

GH: Yes.

TS: And kept ownership of the farm?

GH: Right.

TS: Had he started the farm? Had your grandfather?

GH: My great-uncle. My son is the fourth generation.

TS: And what was your great-uncle's name?

GH: George.
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TS: Were you named after him?

GH: Yes, as was my father. I'm a junior.

TS: What kind of crops did your father grow on the farm when he
worked on the farm?

GH: Well, I think, basically the farm has the crops that the farm
has grown, [and they] have been the same down through at least the
last three generations—my son, mine, and my father's. I'm not
sure, because we're going to be talking about sugarbeets, and I'm
assuming that you're going to ask me when it started, and I'm not
really sure.

I did find a certificate that was issued to him by the
American Crystal Sugar Company that he was the top grower in 1916
in the Red River Valley.

TS: 1916?

GH: So I know that we were growing beets then.

TS: Did he also grow small grains pretty much?

GH: Yes.

TS: Wheat?

GH: Wheat, barley, oats, flax. I guess, at that point, not
soybeans, but we've delved into, now, soybeans and navy beans.

TS: And you say that, also, at that time, there was quite a bit of
livestock?

GH: Yes.

TS: Dairy cattle?

GH: Yes. We were milking 50 head of registered Jerseys. We had
1,000 laying hen. We had feeder cattle, usually from 100 to 200
head of feeder cattle that were in the feed lot. We had hogs
following the cattle. It just appeared to me that you just didn't
farm without livestock at that point. At least that was where I
started with my college education, and it has backfired on me!

TS: While you were living in Fargo, your whole family was living
in Fargo? Did your father just commute out to the farm to work the
farm?

GH: Yes, he did. He drove back and forth each day.

TS: And you just lived in the city of Fargo itself?
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GH: Yes.

TS: In an apartment, or did you buy a house?

GH: He bought a house that was partially built on Eighth Street
South. We lived there. My mother died about five years ago, and
since that time the house has been sold.

TS: And you say that when you graduated from college you had a
degree in Animal Husbandry?

GH: Right.

TS: Did you start working on the farm immediately?

GH: Yes, I did. I went into the service. I spent two years in
the service, in the Army Air Corps, but after that, when I got
back, I started farming. That was 1950.

TS: When you were still in school, did you find that you were
doing quite a bit of work out here on the farm during summers and
things like that?

GH: Yes. We would come out each summer as soon as school was
over, and spend most of the summer here.

TS: Now, let's say right around when you were 15 or 16 years old—
that would be around 1941, 1942—if you were working on the farm
during the summers, approximately how many acres of sugarbeets do
you think that the family was growing?

GH: Oh, in trying to think back and looking back at some of the
records, we seemed to have been at 100 acres or more from the
beginning. I could not find anywhere that we were below 100.

TS: So that was right around 100 acres even in 1941, '42?

GH: Yes.

TS: Did your father have much machinery for sugarbeets at that
time, or was it basically a lot of hand labor?

GH: No. It was a lot of hand labor. The first thing that I
remember was side dump trucks. I can recall driving the truck
because—whenever it got to the road, I was not driving—but we'd
drive alongside of these rows and men would shovel with blunt-nosed
forks into these trucks. Then, as the truck got loaded to the
point where the beets were starting to run off, they'd lift the
side and then shovel in over the side.

TS: So they were side-dump trucks?
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GH: Yes, right.

TS: Now, this would not be tandem-axle trucks?

GH: Oh, no.

TS: And you said you remember driving them to—at that time, what
was a delivery siding for the railroad?

GH: That was what was happening. I would drive in the field, and
then someone else would take it to the siding. It was kind of a
thrill for me to be able to be out there. First off, at that time
of year, I would get out of school, and anytime you get out of
school, that's a big experience!

TS: Do you remember, when you started to get older and you were
helping your father grow the beets, if he talked about what kind of
yields he received? If he was getting 12-ton, 15-ton crops? Did
he mention that?

GH: The certificate that hangs on the wall in my office says that
we had 11-and-a-half ton per acre. So at that point it must have
been a very poor year or whatever, because that was the top yield
in the Valley.

TS: And that was in 19—?

GH: 1916.

TS: Where did your father get most of his advice for growing? I
mean, over the years he learned how to grow them pretty much
himself, but when he began—did he talk about getting advice from
a particular field agent from American Crystal or anything like
that?

GH: Well, I guess, the first thing that I remember would be an
American Crystal fieldman, yes. I'm not sure, though, way back
when it first started how that information started.

TS: But it was after college that you became actively involved in
the sugarbeet crops?

GH: He pretty much gave up the reins in 1950, so I have been in
full managerial control since 1950.

TS: So you signed the contracts and everything from 1950?

GH: Right.

TS: At that time, approximately how many acres did you have a
contract for?
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GH: We had 250 acres.

TS: And who was the fieldman? Do you remember?

GH: Ed Tanner.

TS: Ed Tanner later when on to hold some kind of an office at
American Crystal, didn't he? I know Jack Tanner was president for
a while.

GH: Ed Tanner left American Crystal and went down with Southern
Minnesota and was the head agriculturist for the Southern Minnesota
Beet Growers.

TS: The growers association down there?

GH: Yes. Well, I think he worked for the company, for the co-op.

TS: Did you get much information from sources other than American
Crystal [Sugar Company] in those early years you were growing, in
the early 1950s? Did most of it come from the fieldman and
American Crystal and through Crystal-ized Facts, the magazine, or
did you also get information from like NDSU or the United States
government or county agents?

GH: I think basically the information that I recall was all
American Crystal oriented. It was, if you don't mind the term,
very regimented. We were strapped by the fieldmen to do exactly
what they wanted us to do. Part of, I guess, the desire to buy the
Company, at least on my part and by a lot of others, was to try and
break out from that Nazism.

TS: Can you give me an example of regimentation? Would it regard
perhaps the use of fertilizers or the use of certain chemicals?

GH: Well, fertilizer was the main thing. Nitrogen, as we have
learned through trial and error—and they were correct when they
were telling us these things—but they said, "You will not use too
much nitrogen." If we were caught, we were chastised. I don't
know, we haven't discussed this, and if it doesn't appear like you
want to use this bit of information, you can take it off the tape
later.

TS: You feel free to talk about what you want. I know nitrogen
would increase the weight of the crop, but the Company felt that it
would decrease the sugar content of the beet.

GH: Right. The impurities would be increased with extensive use
of nitrogen.

TS: That's correct. But you feel free to say what you want.
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GH: Well, because I had a lot of friends in Fargo, having lived
there, I was asked to give a talk before a Fargo service club and
discuss sugarbeets. Bill Guy, as I recall, was on the program
talking about farm management. George Smith, who at that time was
also a beet grower, was talking about the basic economics. Anyway,
We were a panel.

TS: All three of you were beet growers?

GH: Yes. And unbeknownst to me there was someone from American
Crystal in the audience, and I started unloading, like I just
alluded to the Nazism and why we were under just strict controls,
and we must do this and we must do that, and [American Crystal
people told us] if we don't want to grow beets we can get out, and
they don't have to give us a contract. I had not gotten home
before the fieldman was sitting in my yard.

TS: Who was the fieldman then?

GH: Ed Tanner.

TS: It was Ed Tanner? And what year was this?

GH: Oh, I don't recall. It was in the '50s, I suppose, '53 or
'54.

TS: And he was sitting in your yard?

GH: He was sitting in my yard saying that he had gotten word that
I was not happy as a beet grower, and would I like to cancel my
contract.

The other thing that happened, there was a "jury trial" held.
Jack Tanner was called in from Denver. He was kind of the judge.
Ed Tanner was on one side, and the Red River Valley Sugarbeet
Growers was on the other side. The Growers organization was
supporting me. Ernie Pyle, as I recall, Bill Sinner, and I were
the three "bad boys." In Ernie Pyle's case, he was accused of
using too much nitrogen fertilizer. Ed Tanner made the mistake of
calling Ernie a liar, and he is very protective of his honesty.
There was almost fisticuffs.

Bill Sinner was accused of complaining a lot; not really
anything specific said. I was also accused of complaining a lot,
and in the particular instance that was cited, I was complaining
about tare.

TS: Tare. Okay, now, "tare" is the . . .?

GH: The tare [i.e., dirt, etc. that clings to the beets at
delivery, and is thus weighed and deducted from the weight of the
delivery] that was being—the dockage that was being taken from the
beet samples. What I was complaining about—and had been over a
period of two or three years—was that we at that point were
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hauling not only to the siding and loading into gondolas, but some
of us were hauling into Moorhead. The two tares were not jiving.
1 was getting much less tare at Moorhead than I was at the track—
the unloading station.

I had brought all of my records with me. I was the only one
of the three that was exonerated when the trial was over. I keep
using the word "trial," but we met for three days in the Gardner
Hotel's basement. At any rate, it left a very bitter taste in my
mouth. Because I had my records, Jack Tanner said, "Well, I can
see why you were unhappy. You certainly have the right to
complain." And, anyway, I was exonerated.

The other two, Bill Sinner and Ernie Pyle, Bill Sinner was
told that he could not have his name on the contract anymore for
the rest of his life, that it had to be one of his partners. Ernie
Pyle was told that he was going to take a 50-acre reduction in next
year's beet contract.

At any rate, that stuck in my craw. When the move was made to
try and buy the Company and start out on our own, I was most happy
to do everything I could to help in that move.

TS: Essentially in your case then, when you were talking about
tare, the Company felt that you were wrong when you said that you
were being docked too much for having too much tare in your
delivery?

GH: They were saying that I was correct. That I did have a basis
for complaining because the loads were timed on the delivery sheets
so that if one load would go to Fargo, the next load went to the
tracks, so we had to be in the same place in the field. No reason,
really, to have a difference in tare, but there was as high as five
percent difference in tare.

TS:
•?

But the initial complaint against you was they felt that

GH: The original complaint was that I was complaining too much.
They didn't like the way I was complaining.

TS: And the basis of the tare here was that you were being docked
for the tare in your delivery?

GH: Yes.

TS: You were being docked in your payments. And you felt that
their figures for how much tare that you had in your delivery was
too high?

GH: Right. Well, it wasn't justifiable, because one level of tare
on one load was higher at the track than it was in Fargo.

TS: So the figures didn't jive?
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GH: Right. There should've been, when you took the timing, the
two loads, if done exactly the same, should have been the same
level of tare. And they weren't.

TS: In other words, whoever was measuring tare—in Moorhead would
it be?—was measuring it a little higher than it should've been
measured?

GH: The higher tare was coming from what we called the Dalrymple
dump at that point.

TS: Oh, from Dalrymple.

GH: Yes. And I guess there was some justification in that nobody
is perfect. The beets were chopped off manually and one person was
taking a little bit deeper cut than the other. So that never did
come out as an excuse on our part, but I certainly could understand
that. But it [i.e., the issue] was, I thought, my right to
complain and state that I felt that we were unjustly handled. Ed
Tanner decided that it wasn't that way.

The other thing that happened with him was that he got into—
Bill Sinner's father [Albert Sinner] complained and was beat down
physically by Ed Tanner. Pushed, hit, punched, and leveled because
of this. There were other—I was not aware of any others, but I
heard. I saw this one. I heard that he had got into fisticuffs
with a couple of other people, too.

So there was that constant fear. He wasn't a big guy, but he
was in good shape. You know, you don't want something like that to
happen. Anyway, it was a very unhappy association.

TS: Out in this area?

GH: Yes.

TS: Do you think the problem stemmed basically from the fact that
there were problems between the growers and the fieldman then? Do
you think it started there?

GH: Yes, unquestionably.

TS: Do you think that Ed Tanner was particularly upset about your
use of the word "Nazism"? Did you use it at that time?

GH: No, I did not. I was feeling it, but I didn't use it.

TS: When you did deliver the beets, you say you hauled them
sometimes to the Dalrymple station?

GH: Yes.

TS: And then sometimes you would haul them directly into Moorhead?
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GH: We were going both ways the one particular year.

TS: Normal years, did you always take them to the station?

GH: Most of the time they went to the Dalrymple station.

TS: This would involve a truck delivery at a time when there were
smaller trucks and they were dual-axle instead of tandem-axle.
Were there problems involved with that? Were the fields too muddy,
or just transportation problems, waiting for transportation? Were
there problems with that?

GH: I think the biggest thing was waiting for cars on the track.
There would be sometimes 40 or 50 trucks lined up. The word from
the railroad was that the cars would be in at 10:00, and they
didn't come until 3:00. Yes, that was a big problem.

Also, it was tough getting around the fields if we had a wet
harvest. But, even with the tandems now, you know, we've got
problems.

TS: There's no controlling the problems in the field. However,
I've been told by other growers that from time to time their
selection of a site for delivery, even when they started to build
the piling stations, sometimes they selected too low a site.
Therefore, if it was a wet year, that was the site that would
automatically become very muddy. This was before they started
paving the delivery sites, and putting down a tarmac. I just
wondered if you had had any experience with that?

GH: Well, that's true, yes. To be very unselfish, the Casselton
piling site is on our land. When they came to us and said,
"Because you're centrally located, would you be interested in
leasing some land to American Crystal?" We, I suppose, of selfish
nature, were not going to give them our very best, highest land.

It ended up being some of the lowest land. So I suppose if you
were talking to people at what's called the Casselton dump, you
perhaps could have gotten that kind of answer.

TS: Well, I've heard it for other areas of the Valley, too. It
wasn't just focused on here.

GH: But that's why, I suppose, people did that. They weren't
going to give them [the best].

TS: The Casselton dump was later paved over and they don't have a
drainage problem now that I know of.

GH: Right.

TS: Always you delivered to the Moorhead factory? I mean, even
when you were delivering to the dump over here, it always went to
the Moorhead factory?
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GH: No. Originally a lot of our cars—and, I guess, I'm not sure
when the Moorhead factory was built.

TS: 1948.

GH: Was it?

TS: Yes.

GH: Okay. Before that, then, back when I was a young man driving
the truck alongside those rows, they were going to Iowa. Mason
City, I think it was.

TS: They were going to Mason City earlier?

GH: Right.

TS: But from the time that you started actively growing in 1950?

GH: Then it was Moorhead.

TS: Now you still deliver to a piling station on your property
that you lease?

GH: Yes.

TS: Do you still own the land?
Crystal?

Do you lease it to American

GH: We still lease it. I guess I was a hold out. We have a
situation in the family that my mother and father left—my father
first left it to my mother to have and to hold. Then my mother
left it to me to have and to hold. I am leaving it to my son. But
during this transition, he, my son, has the full power to say
whether or not that land should be or could be bought. We could do
anything—my father, my mother, myself—could lease it, could do
anything with it but sell it. Now, he has the right, and he is the
only one, that says it can be sold. The Moorhead factory has been
after him constantly. He doesn't want to sell it, so I can't
control it. Anyway, I guess [ours is] the last piling station in
the Valley that we still own.

TS: Let's talk about some of the various crops that you dealt
with. Did you ever have a crop that you would consider a failure?
You know, because of weather conditions, problems in the early
planting, wind, hail, whatever, that you pretty much just wrote off
the crop?

GH: In 1970. We had a June hail storm, June 10. It hailed so
much—the beets were small—that it buried the beets and froze them
off. We fooled with it for about two weeks, and ended up
replanting sometime just before July 1. That was a bad mistake.
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TS: Too late to plant?

GH: Yes. We ended up with a mess.

TS: Would you consider that your worst crop? I'll ask you that
first.

GH: No question about it.

TS: Just out of a comparative sake, what would you consider your
best crop in your experience in growing?

GH: Twenty-one ton.

TS: Do you remember what year that was?

GH: No, I don't.

TS: Sometime in the '70s or the '80s?

GH: Yes, I think it was in the '70s. We had a number of 20-ton
yields in the '70s, but that was the best. Nothing like that in
the '80s. The last two years we were down around 10 and 11, in the
drought. But it still was not as bad as that one that got frozen
out.

TS: How about the rainfall here this year? Has it been higher?

GH: In June we had much more rain than we've had in the last four
years. But since, we were hailed on again on June 20. We got two
inches of rain with it, and we haven't had any rain since. Now
we're getting dry. I was out yesterday in the beet field, and
we've got cracks two inches wide.

TS: But otherwise the crop is still looking okay?

GH: The grain crop looks good, and the beet crop so far looks
good.

TS: Slightly north of here, where they've had a little more rain,
they're talking about the possibility of a record crop in that
area, around Ada and so forth.

GH: There was a swath of rain that went through—it started at
Arthur, [North Dakota]—thirteen or 14 inches last fall. In fact,
after the spring, June rains, they were getting too wet. There
were a lot of their grain crops that were turning yellow. But I'm
sure that their beets must be just really good.

TS: How do your sugarbeet crops, in your experience, how do they
do compared to your other crops? How many acres, for example, did
you have in—when was the last year that you actively grew? When
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you were really actively involved? Are you still?

GH: I'm still actively involved. What has happened, and, I guess,
it's something I should have said right off the bat, is that as my
parents died and my wife died and the partnership has shrunken to
my aunt who is 98, and my son, who is 37, and myself, with just the
three of us left in the partnership, my share is 72-plus percent of
it. So I am the major stockholder. When I say I'm semi-retired,
I'm desperately trying to get him to take over some of the
responsibility, but I'm still writing the checks.

TS: So, for example, this year, how many acres of sugarbeets do
you have in?

GH: We have 600 planted. Yes. But we have come to the point in
my eyes where we either have got to buy more land or do something
different because these two last dry years showed us that we have
too many beets for the land that we're farming. This particular
situation here—Otis Nelson was a very close friend, and farmed
1,000 acres for us. We have cash-rented to him for some 15 years.
Now that he's passed on and his sons are farming it, we asked to
take back 200 acres of it this year, because of the beet increase
that we're getting. But the last two years we have leased out 200
acres. We have a grower, from Cavalier, who is leasing some of our
acreage because we have too many acres for the land that we farm.
Now, we can keep doing what we've done this year, and take some of
this land, gradually take that 1,000 acres back, and that's what I
think is in the back of my son's mind.

TS: When you say you have too many acres for the growing you mean
it's too hard to provide enough equipment for that acreage?

GH: No. I think we're getting around our farm too often.

TS: You're rotating too often?

GH: Right, exactly. I feel that at least a four-year rotation,
and preferably a five- or six-. I know that I may be standing
somewhat alone because I know that people in Clay County are
running a three-year rotation and getting by with it, but they're
evidently getting more rain than we are.

TS: You're feeling that in the long run you're going to deplete
the soil if it remains dry?

GH: Absolutely.

TS: For comparison, you've got 600 acres of beets planted right
now. What about wheat? What about the size of your wheat?

GH: Pretty much the same.
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TS: About 600 acres?

GH: Yes.

TS: Now, if both crops turn out to be very good—you mentioned
that your wheat looks good, your sugarbeets look good provided you
get a little more rain—if both crops turn out to be very good,
financially, which do you think you'll gain most from, the wheat or
the sugarbeets?

GH: The sugarbeets.

TS: Is that generally the case?

GH: Yes.

TS: Have you ever had a sugarbeet crop where you've had to leave
beets in the ground during a crop because it's too wet?

GH: Never. However, we have finished beet harvest three different
times in a blizzard. I knew that we were awfully close. I can
recall having to open the cab door and look out because I couldn't
see straight ahead enough to drive.

TS: In the earlier years, when you first started growing, after
you took over from your father and first started growing, the
Company had a policy where they really didn't want to take frozen
beets, isn't that correct?

GH: Right.

TS: And so, if you were lifting them up in blizzard conditions or
in very cold conditions, you would sometimes have frozen beets.
Did you have problems with delivering those?

GH: Not really, no. Then, as I think now, if the harvest
stretches out that far and they end up on the end of the pile, it
isn't that critical a thing because they're the first ones hauled
in, and they watch that part of the pile.

TS: But they did want them delivered separately so they could be
processed separately.

GH: Yes. But, you see, when a blizzard condition started, our
particular area of the Valley would be delivering—all of us—would
be delivering frozen beets. An early frost is much more critical
because of the position that those beets go into the pile, where
they're buried.

TS: Now you must use a lot less labor than you used in the
beginning, hand labor. Back in the early '50s, when you were
growing about 250 acres of beets, would you use one family, two
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families? How many families of migrant laborers would you use?

GH: I don't think, really, that our labor requirements have
changed that much. I can recall never more than 15 laborers, and
this year we had 13.

TS: And were they usually just a single family, two families,
something like that?

GH: All related.

TS: All related?

GH: Yes. This year, again, they're all related. Prior to 1950,
prior to my taking it over, we had the Garcia family who had been
with my father for ten years before that. They stayed with me
until the father couldn't hardly move anymore. When he quit
coming, his son tried to take it over, and it didn't work. So we
switched families. Now this is the seventeenth year that we've had
the same family coming back.

TS: And what's the name of that family?

GH: Ramone.

TS: And for 17 years—since 1973, '74?

GH: Yes.

TS: Have you ever had any problems with laborers? It sounds like
you've been very happy if you've had them for such long periods.

GH: I guess there's a never ending source of trouble when you've
got that kind of a [situation] I would have to say that it has
gotten better. But we got into this family that my father had—his
brother had two young sons who were really bandits. In Buckeye,
Arizona, [they] killed a man on their way back home one year and
are now in the penitentiary. The father tried to save them, but,
anyway, that family was no end of problems. The Casselton police
pulled them off a guy; he had a beet knife all ready to sink a barb
into his back.

TS: Did you provide housing on site for [the labor]?
\

GH: Yes.

TS: Do you still do that?

GH: Yes.

TS: Is it a converted farm- a trailer?
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GH: Well, the Garcia family, way back, was in a converted—we had
a building site that was not being used. They lived on it. It was
two or three miles away from the rest of the buildings. Now and as
of, about—well, when the government got into it and housing
standards had to be phased up, we moved one of the buildings onto
the home building site, put it down on one end of the building
site, and then moved in three trailers. Those are still being used
today.

I think that the quality—or maybe they're just better
educated. There is definitely a difference in the Mexican
[migrant] labor that's coming up now than what came up before from
Texas.

TS: Well, for example, do you find that more of them speak English
than in the prior times?

GH: Yes.

TS: I've had other growers say that in the early years they had to
really speak to the children who could speak English who would tell
their parents what needed to be done. I've also had growers
mention that even in recent times they've become discouraged with
providing housing on site because they feel that it's just so
expensive to keep upgrading it. Have you ever been tempted to do
away with housing?

GH: Yes, I have. That temptation exists right now because, what's
happening, as you say, that everybody else is stopping the desire
to house. At one point, I think, all of us had housing, and now
there are not very many of us left that do. There's a terrible
demand for those people that we have brought up, that our neighbors
are coming after our people. We have enough to keep our people
busy, and I don't like that. There may be a two- or three-day
period that we're saying that we would just as soon have them pick
weeds in a bean field or whatever while we let one particular field
progress a little more. What happens is, the minute they start
into a bean field, my neighbor is coming over and saying, "Oh,
they're not working in the beets. I'd like to have them come and
work in my beets."

So I have told my people that if they want to continue they
will work on our farm as long as they're living in our housing.
Sometimes they're saying, "Well, you're not giving us enough money
to do that."

Then I said, "Well, then, maybe you'd like to go somewhere
else and be housed. Then we'll do the same thing that our
neighbors are doing." We haven't got to that point, but this
bantering back and forth has been going on for the last couple of
years.

TS: Do you have the capacity now, if you wanted to go entirely in
the use of machinery, if you wanted to go without hand labor, could
you do that?
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GH: I don't think I'll ever get to that point. Maybe the
philosophy of our farm is different, and—I guess I may have told
you this on the phone—we are a certified and registered seed-
growing farm, one of 50 in the state of North Dakota who are in the
seed business. It's become—I suppose everyone wants clean fields,
but we, perhaps, want clean fields more than anyone else because
we're sitting out there in front of everybody with our fields of
seed. For example, this year we're growing five different
foundation seed varieties of wheat, we're growing four different
barleys, four different soybeans. All of these grains will come
through our mills and be cleaned.

The philosophy of a seed man is different than those of a
normal farmer who doesn't really care about whether or not his
fields are—why, sure they all care, but it is different.

TS: Are you growing any varieties of sugarbeet seed?

GH: No.

TS: Well, let's talk about equipment a little bit since it's a
natural extension of this. Back in 1950, when you started actively
growing and running the corporation, how much mechanical equipment
would you have had? Obviously you would have had tractors for use
in a variety of functions. Did you have a beet planter?

GH: Yes.

TS: Did you have a cultivator?

GH: Let me interrupt—this is not a corporation. We're a
partnership.

TS: Do you remember what kind of planter it was?

GH: It was an International Harvester.

TS: And did you have a cultivator at that time?

GH: Yes. Two. Both were International Harvesters. In fact, the
old ICB-tractor with the 4-row beet cultivator, where you sat off-
center and you looked right down at the row, we still have that
same tractor.

TS: You're still using it?

GH: Still using it. Not as a beet cultivator, but as a mowing
tractor on the yard. It has an under-slung mower on it.

TS: It must have a few miles on it by now!

GH: Oh, Lord. That's the most unbelievable tractor I think I've
ever seen in my life. Now, because of the way we're doing it,

19

Red
 R

ive
r V

all
ey

 S
ug

arb
ee

t In
du

str
y O

ral
 H

ist
ory

 P
roj

ec
t 

Minn
es

ota
 H

ist
ori

ca
l S

oc
iet

y



we've got high-school kids running it, and you know that they're
not taking care of it like it should be taken care of. They're the
lawn-mowing crew.

TS: What about a harvester? Did you have a harvester at that
time?

GH: No.

TS: It was hand labor?

GH: Yes. It was hand labor where they would go down and pull five
rows one way and five rows the other way. Then we would float out
a "street," what we called them, and then the Mexicans came along
and topped into that street. This was back when we were shoveling.
They would shovel off those streets into the truck, and that's why
you would drive along these streets. That was my first job.

Anyway, the next thing that happened was we had the "gatherer"
where there were planks hung alongside the tractor that would
compress those beets into a narrower row. Then we had a potato
chain delivery elevator that went up into the truck. That was when
they threw away the shovel. We had that for a number of years. We
were probably one of the last people to get a harvester that would
direct load, you know, pull, top, harvest, and load.

TS: Do you remember what the first one was that you got?

GH: Yes. It was a John Deere single-row.

TS: Did you ever use one called a Harvall?

GH: No, but I heard a lot about them. At that point, there were
a lot of them in the trees! They didn't last much over a year or
two on some farms.

TS: I understand there are still some around here in the trees!

GH: Yes, there are.

TS: What kind of machinery do you use now for a harvester?

GH: We're very much convinced that the Wicke harvester is the
cleanest delivering machine on the market.

TS: And how many row is that?

GH: We have two four-rows and a six-row. And we run three part of
the time. If it looks like things are going pretty well at the
dump we'll run three of them, otherwise we'll just run two. And we
run around the clock.

[End Tape 1, Side A. Begin Tape 1, Side B]
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TS: Okay, Mr. Howe, let's talk a bit about the Red River Valley
Sugarbeet Growers Association. Your father was a member of the
group, obviously, when he began growing.

GH: Yes.

TS: From the time you took over in 1950 you were a member of the
Sugar Growers organization. Did they have a county organization at
that time? Did they have a Cass County growers group?

GH: There was a Cass County growers group, right.

TS: Would they meet very frequently, or just once or twice a year,
something like that?

GH: Very infrequently. Usually it was not more than twice.

TS: Were you involved with the county growers group? Did you have
an office?

GH: I was a member, but I was never on the board.

TS: You've never held an office with the Red River Valley Sugar
Growers Association?

GH: No, I have not.

TS: Now, you've been busy with other things?

GH: Yes.

TS: Who were some of the county leaders at that time who did hold
offices?

GH: The one that I can remember who held office the longest was
Bill Sinner.

TS: Bill was president of the county growers group for a number of
years?

GH: Yes, right, a number of years.

TS: And based on what you've told me earlier, I take it, Bill had
an interest in improving the lot of the growers in relationship to
American Crystal?

GH: Yes, and perhaps that was—if you would relate back to what I
had said earlier about the chastising that went on, I'm sure that
his office there was part of the reason that he was one of the
three who had been singled out to be put upon.

TS: And the time that the three of you were threatened, if you
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will, with the loss of your contracts, that was sometime in the
early '60s?

GH: Yes.

TS: Were most of the growers out here in the Casselton area, were
most of them members of the organization? Were there any that were
not, for example?

GH: There were a number who would drop out occasionally, but they
would seem to always come back. A moment of unrest,
disillusionment with sugarbeets—I don't know why they did. I was
always a member, but I know that, for example, Otis Nelson was in
and out a number of times. At one point he just thought that the
dues were too high.

TS: Going into the early '70s there was an opportunity for the
growers to purchase American Crystal. Basically, American Crystal
was using most of its income, most of its profit, for paying
dividends to stockholders, and I know there were a number of
growers who were upset; that they felt that the physical plants
were not being upgraded. They felt that there wasn't enough
delivery facilities, that the waits at the dumping stations, the
waits outside of the Moorhead factory, were quite long. I take it
that you remember times when you were waiting in line outside the
Moorhead factory to deliver your beets? I've had other growers
tell me that there was a lot of card playing while they were
waiting for their chance to get into the yard. Is that correct?

GH: That certainly was correct. That's right. Yes, I can recall
a lot of wasted hours that we wondered if we were ever going to get
our beets out of the ground because of the delays that were
created. And you're right, that was probably the biggest problem.
The first dollars that were spent when the growers bought the
Company were in delivery machinery.

TS: My understanding is that around 1973—1972, '73—Al
Bloomquist, who was the executive secretary for the Sugarbeet
Growers, was complaining to the Company about this. This was one
of the principal complaints of the growers, that they needed to
have better delivery facilities. And someone said to him, "Then if
you feel that way, why don't you just buy the Company?"

Then he came back to the Growers, in a meeting, and said, "We
had an opportunity to buy the Company." Is this correct?

GH: That's correct. As well as I can remember it, that's what
happened.

TS: Were you in favor of buying the Company from the very
beginning?

GH: Very much so. And because of what I've said earlier, that I
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felt that they had overstepped their bounds in the way they were
running the whole thing. As I guess I also mentioned, there were
a number of farmers in this area that had lost their contracts.

I guess, and I'm not sure whether you're aware of this, and I
don't know if it's related at all, but this area has been very
progressive. Maybe because of that we were chosen to be "the boys
who were to get hurt" to make an example for the rest of the Red
River Valley.

But Casselton has always been very progressive. In fact,
there's a sign on 1-94 now that says that there were three
governors from Casselton, North Dakota. I don't know whether that
whole sequence of events have led to us being—I know that Ed
Tanner used to say, "I don't know what's the matter with you guys
at Casselton. You always stick in my craw." I know that when the
decision was made—by evidently the hierarchy in American Crystal—
to make an example of the three of us, that he would have loved to
have all of us go down the chute. It kind of did my heart good to
know that I was one of those three and came out of it unscathed.

But the other two were very upset. When he started picking on
Ernie Pyle—Ernie Pyle was 6'5" and weighed 280 pounds, and he
would have made mincemeat out of Ed Tanner had he started
fisticuffing with him, but he didn't do it there.

TS: So in your case, in addition to the inducement to get better
piling facilities, you felt that the purchase of American Crystal
would simply allow the growers to have more control over their own
destiny?

GH: Absolutely.

TS: And you say that the Casselton area does have a history of
agrarian activism?

GH: Well said!

TS: I take it then that you cooperated with Al Bloomquist as much
as you could to effect the purchase?

GH: I certainly did. I had many, many discussions with him. I
told him that I would be more than happy to do everything I could
possibly do to assist him and the board in their labors. If they
needed monetary assistance, then I would be happy to provide it.

TS: Did you find that you spent some time convincing some of the
other growers—not necessarily here in Casselton alone, but
elsewhere—that this would be a good idea to purchase American
Crystal?

GH: I don't think there were really, other than John Scott. There
was that faction up there that were very much opposed to it, that
said it wouldn't work and we were crazy to be doing what we were
trying to do. I think, basically, I would guess that 90 percent of
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the growers were in favor of what happened.

TS: Tom Sinner showed me a flyer from some growers that were
against the purchase, that argued it would not be economically
feasible to buy the Company and make a profit out of it. Was that
John Scott's group that put out those flyers?

GH: Yes.

TS: And I believe that their idea was that they could do something
else, lease the facilities, or something along those lines?

GH: I guess I wasn't aware of what their argument was. They just
were very much opposed to it and put up a pretty good battle to try
and convince the rest of us. But they were fighting a losing
battle. It was very strongly felt by, I would say, 90 percent of
the growers down through the whole situation that we'd go ahead
with the purchase.

TS: Once the vote was taken and the group did vote to purchase
American Crystal, were there people like John Scott who gave up
their contracts rather than be part of the purchase?

GH: Yes, there were.

TS: But that was a small number you feel?

GH: Yes. And it was basically in John Scott's area. I don't
know, for example, of anyone in this area, in the Casselton area,
in the North Dakota growing area on this end of the Valley, that
did it.

TS: Just to make it clear, John Scott's area is what part of North
Dakota?

GH: Grand Forks and west.

TS: If I remember correctly, once the decision was taken to make
an offer to American Crystal to buy the Company, American Crystal
quoted a price. One of the things that was decided was that they
would pay book value for the stock?

GH: You're asking me things that I'm not sure of, and I'm not sure
I want to answer them, but I believe you're right. I know that
there was a $60 million loan that we got from the Bank for
Cooperatives in St. Paul.

TS: And the growers themselves had to put up individual amounts of
money for their contracts. I mean, they had to put up something in
the neighborhood of $100 or $105 per acre grown. Did a number of
the growers out in the Casselton area have to borrow money from a
bank for this purpose?
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GH: Yes.

TS: Did you? It's up to you to answer.

GH: We did not, no. And, I guess, maybe at this point I should
interject—because I did help here—that I was on the board of
directors of the First National Bank and Trust Company at that
time. And the First National Bank and Trust Company took the most
active part in picking up those growers who were turned down by
their banks. We were the lead bank in the Valley in that—in fact,
at that point one of our Ag Reps was given a leave of absence to
act as a financial adviser.

TS: You're saying one of the bank's Ag Reps?

GH: Yes. Fargo's First National Bank and Trust Company, let—at
my insistence—that person take a leave of absence and spend his
entire—I don't know—four or five months with them, doing nothing
but advising them as to whether they were on the right track
financially, legally. I guess it was a big help. I know it was a
big help in taking over a number of loans. I was on the board of
directors and was on the discount committee at that time. I know,
because it came before our committee that there were, I suppose,
close to 60 or 70 growers in the Valley who could not convince
their banker that they had a legitimate request when they were
asking for these dollars. And the First National Bank and Trust
Company lent them the money.

In each case, it was a coup-de-grace. As, I guess,
financially speaking, the whole farm economy is very, very honest.
I have not in all my experience had a farmer not try to pay back
the money that he's lent. There aren't too many facets of our
economy that can say that.

TS: What you're saying then is that the First National Bank and
Trust of Fargo lent money to growers, not just in the Casselton
area, but up and down the Valley, who wanted to be part of the
purchase of American Crystal and couldn't secure a loan in any
other way?

GH: In their own bank.

TS: Now, the First National Bank and Trust Company of today has
got a new name, right?

GH: Yes.

TS: It's the Norwest Bank?

GH: We're Norwest.

TS: And that you as a member of the board were quite in favor of
urging the bank to extend these loans?
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GH: Not only that, but to convince them that it was necessary that
we play an active part in this whole buy-out, and that we give our
Ag Rep, who was George Schwarz, let him go. "We can do without
him, his assistant can take care of the business at the bank, the
agriculturally oriented. We'll just let him go until these thing
get settled. Let him be an adviser to this group." And that
happened. I should hasten to add that—probably not totally
because of that situation, but it certainly didn't hurt—that we
still are American Crystal's lead bank in the Red River Valley.

TS: I should ask—you've continued to serve with the board of the
Norwest Bank, and so you might be in a position to know—all of
those loans that were extended to growers, they were all repaid
eventually?

GH: Every last one of them were repaid. There wasn't one that
went bad. In other words, some of those fellows who were trying to
convince their local bankers that they were really in need of these
dollars, and the banker said, "No, you just don't have the
wherewithal. We can't see our way clear to giving you that money."

And then they in turn, the farmers, in turn came to us and
said, "I can't get money from my banker. Can you help?" And we
did, and every one of those loans were paid back.

TS: The basic problem with other banks was that the grower did not
have sufficient collateral?

GH: Usually, right. Yes.

TS: And they could not use the contract, for example, for
collateral?

GH: It didn't work out in some of the bankers' minds that was
enough collateral.

TS: And what did First National Bank and Trust do? Did they
accept contracts as collateral?

GH: They were saying very definitely that kind of collateral is
very acceptable because we know this thing is going to work.

TS: So the grower did not have to put up his land, for example, as
collateral?

GH: No.

TS: And he did not have to put up other contracts, grain harvest,
or anything like that?

GH: I can't say that specifically about all of them. Some of them
were handled somewhat differently. But the point I guess I would
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like to make is that all of them were made good.

TS: Since the purchase was made, do you feel that the grower-
ownership of American Crystal has improved the lot of the grower?
Has it improved the whole situation?

-
GH: Oh, yes. Absolutely.

TS: I know in the early years a lot of money was devoted to
building new piling facilities and new delivery facilities. Was
that the single, biggest, immediate boon to the growers?

GH: In my case, yes. I'm sure that probably was one of the
biggest things. And I'm sure that you get the drift from this
conversation that we've had that I was so happy to be able to talk
to the management of American Crystal on a one-to-one basis,
without the fear of having them come and say, "You do this or
else." In my mind, this was probably as important as new delivery
equipment.

TS: Since the purchase, of course, the members of the board of
American Crystal have all been growers themselves. Prior to the
purchase, were there any growers who served on the board of
American Crystal?

GH: No.

TS: So you felt that they really didn't have the same perspective
under the old Company as the growers do?

GH: I suppose, in their behalf, as I understood at least, the
Boetcher family in Denver, Colorado, were most interested in
getting a return on their stock, and that was all they were
interested in. The thing that was happening—you've already
mentioned that the equipment was becoming obsolete—and that
gradually they were closing down factories as they became outdated.
Rather than fix them up, they would just close them. We weren't
far from having the Moorhead factory—I think it was next on the
list of going down the chute at the time the buy was made.

TS: Had the purchase not been made, do you think American Crystal
would be in this area today?

GH: I don't think there'd be any sugarbeets at all. No, American
Crystal would've been gone.

TS: One of the boons that came immediately after the purchase, in
1974 and '75, was a rise in the price of sugar, which meant that
the Company could sell its sugar for more money and therefore have
an immediate cash gain for remodeling the plants. That was kind of
a fortuitous coincidence, wasn't it?
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GH: Absolutely.

TS: In recent years the federal Farm Bills have been under attack
by a variety of groups, particularly consumer groups and the State
Department of the United States, which would like to, for a variety
of reasons, see more foreign sugar come to the United States. This
past week you had a very close situation, didn't you?

GH: Yes, we certainly did. I was very disappointed. In fact, I
was on my way to Minneapolis to a board meeting on Monday, and ran
into [Jim] Nichols, your Minnesota ag person, and Sarah Vogel, our
ag person in North Dakota. They had just come from a news
consultation. It was not mentioned during our conversation—I know
Sarah quite well because of the wheat commission; we've been
involved with her at different times so she was ready to stop and
talk—but it was not mentioned that Nichols had made the statement
that he was backing the opposition and that he was in favor of a
reduction in the [support for sugar] But, at any rate, it went
down the chute. And, I guess, I was real surprised because he has
to know the pressure that the Valley must have—the Minnesota side
of the Valley—must have on the politics and he took a very adverse
stand, and probably didn't help his campaign a bit.

TS: Just to clarify, he's running for the Senate right now, isn't
he?

GH: Yes.

TS: Against Boschwitz?

GH: Right.

TS: In fact, the statement he made—I hope I'm quoting him
correctly—but the statement he made is "In the past, the sugarbeet
growers have been able to buy enough Senators and Representatives
to get their way in the Farm Bill."

GH: He sure said that, and that's the way the paper [Fargo Forum,
] quoted him as saying it.

TS: It's also on camera. And I imagine that some of the growers
around this area were quite unhappy about that statement?

GH: To say the least!

TS: Would we expect to see a lot in the press about this over the
next week or so?

GH: I would guess, yes, very definitely. And, I guess, I am on
the other side of the political fence from Sarah Vogel, but God
bless her because she didn't follow suit, and she could just as
well have.
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TS: In any event, in just a few days following that statement,
there was a very close vote in Congress on a sugar provision in the
Farm Bill that would have considerably lowered the price of raw
sugar and would have made the sale of sugarbeets much less
profitable. Let's put it that way. Do you foresee that the
problem is going to arise again in the next Farm Bill?

GH: Well, with all the competition that came up this time, yes, I
would say it would have to. I think we're going to fight a
continuing battle. I'm a good friend of a lot of the people who
are on the board of American Crystal, and I know the things that
they've gone through. Mike Warner and I have been friends for a
long time. I know that he has spent an awful lot of time fighting
the battle for the sugar growers in the Valley. There were a
number of—according to him, and I guess I really shouldn't be
saying this—but there were a number of things that they were ready
to give up. Like they would have accepted acreage control and a
number of other things, had it gotten to the point where they had
to use it.

TS: Well, let me ask you this then. If you were just starting out
in growing, and you had your own farm, free and clear, which means
that you didn't have to go out and pay the purchase price for the
land, and you had the money to buy a contract, because the contract
is now considerably higher than $100 per acre.

GH: Right.

TS: Would you advise a person to go into sugarbeets right now?

GH: I've had that problem. I had a very close friend that died
about six years ago, and his son is 24 years old and has asked me
these very questions. I have encouraged him to do everything he
can to get hold of a beet contract.

TS: So you're confident that over the next ten years, anyway, he
would make enough money out of beets to make it worth his while?

GH: Yes.

TS: What if he didn't own the land? What if he had to rent the
land in order to do this? Would that be a different situation?

GH: Yes. I think I would be much more—I would be a lot more
careful, right. That could create a problem. In his case, he owns
a considerable amount of land in the Kindred area, not too far from
the Kindred dumping ground. In fact, one of his neighbors who just
bought 100 acres of land right next to him has got beets on it this
year. I think he's probably thinking what I've been telling him
for the last seven or eight years, because he's seeing it—it's a
whale of a crop, too. It just looks great, anyway.
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TS: Another question that's related to that, a couple of growers
have expressed concern that there are contract holders—and perhaps
a rising number of contract holders—with American Crystal who
really are not growers. I mean, they own the contract, but they
hire other people to grow. I've had at least one grower say that,
"One of the reasons we bought the Company was that we wanted
growers who understood the conditions of growing to determine the
policy." Now it appears that there are more and more absentee
owners moving into the situation, and that he's afraid that it's
going to go back to the old way where non-growers are going to
start determining policy. Do you foresee something like that being
a problem?

GH: Yes. I can see that it would be a problem, but I don't think
that it will ever happen. I guess I happen to be one of those, I
suppose. I have 200 acres that I'm leasing out. In our case, I
guess, I see the possibility of when—how should I say this?—I
guess I don't think that this continuation of increase in acres is
going to continue. As things, hopefully, get back to normal in the
Valley where we have a normal amount of rainfall, etc., etc., that
this increase is not going to continue, that we'll probably be
decreased. I'm hoping that I'll be able to bring those 200 acres
back. First off, because we've taken some of the land that we've
had leased out back. But, anyway, I suppose I could be one of
these people. I am a grower and two-thirds of my contract I'm
growing.

TS: And the difference is you've actually grown beets over many
years.

GH: But I can cite you another example of a guy who owns 300 acres
of beets who got into it with glassy-eyed expectations, and
suddenly decided that he was not able to manage the situation
because it does take time, and he didn't want to take the time. He
struggled with it for five years and had very poor crops, but
rather than sell off his acreage, he leased it out and has done it
quite successfully. In fact, he was the first one in this area
that did that.

In fact, when I had the idea that we would be maybe better off
just for a few years to get rid of part of them, I went to him and
asked him how he had done it and what kind of an arrangement he
had. He says that he'll never sell them. That he's making upwards
to $200 an acre just leasing them out, and he can't do that with
wheat, and he can't do that with barley. Not only is he leasing
them out, but that 200 acres isn't affecting his own acres.

TS: Rotation?

GH: Yes.

TS: Of course, he is a farmer, though?
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GH: Yes.

TS: And you are a fanner.

GH: Oh, you're saying that . . .

TS: Are there contract holders [who did not farm themselves]?

GH: I don't know if there are. I had not heard this before.

TS: Well, I was going to ask you, are there contract holders out
there that are not farmers, who do not qualify?

GH: Not to my knowledge. I don't think there are. There may be,
but I hadn't heard about it.

TS: So that is not really a concern of the growers right now?

GH: I don't think it should be, no.

TS: Just a couple of concluding questions. Do you think that the
experience of growing sugarbeets has made you a better farmer?

GH: Unquestionably.

TS: You mentioned the amount of time that it takes to grow a crop
of sugarbeets.

GH: Unquestionably. It has helped our operation, monetarily
probably more than anything. But in order to have it help
monetarily, we have had to take special pains. I would guess that
down through the years one-third of our income has come from
sugarbeets in probably one tenth [of] the land.

TS: If you had not grown sugarbeets over the past 40 years, would
your farm be financially less successful? Would it be successful?
Let's put it that way.

GH: I have problems with that. Now, I mentioned a name back
earlier, a George Smith. And I said that he, at that time, was a
beet grower. He quit because it got to the point where he was
saying, "I want to spend my summers at the lake, not riding a beet
cultivator."

And everyone said, "Oh, you're crazy. You can't do that.
Your farm's going to go down the shoot." But it hasn't. He's
gotten into specialty crops, he's growing navy beans, he grew
sunflowers, and has made a success away from sugarbeets. So it is
possible.

TS: Have you been tempted to do something like that?

GH: At times. When my Mexicans started murdering people.
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TS: But on the whole, you've found in financially profitable to
keep a sugarbeet contract?

GH: Yes. And I guess I would like very much to be able spend my
whole summer at the lake, also, but I wouldn't feel comfortable
doing it.

TS: Well, can you think of anything else you'd like to add to the
interview?

GH: No. Other than that, I was looking at my notes here and
should've been doing it earlier. I mentioned that in this trial
that we had that we were supported by the Growers Association.
He's dead and gone now—his son is still living—but Hugh
Trowbridge from the Baker-Barnesville area was the one person that
I just can't say enough about what he did for us, and did for the
Growers organization. He was our representative on the board at
that time.

TS: That is on the board of the Red River Valley Sugarbeet
Growers?

GH: Right. And I guess I would be very remiss in not giving him
a big hurrah and a session of applause, etc., etc., etc.

TS: What you're saying is that at the time that you were having
your most serious problem with the Company, Hugh was one of your
best spokespersons in your defense?

GH: Yes. He was the only spokesperson in our defense. I guess
the other two maybe wouldn't agree with me because they were still
chastised, but I couldn't say enough for him.

TS: I think we've got a pretty good interview here. I'd like to
thank you for doing it.

GH: You're certainly welcome.

[End of Interview]
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